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A Final Rule for the Dairy Forward Pricing Program was published in the Federal Register on October 31, 2008 (73 FR 64868).  The program was implemented in accordance with the Food, Conservation, and Energy Act of 2008 (Pub. L. No. 110-246).  Section 1601 of the Act provides that the promulgation of the regulations to establish a Dairy Forward Pricing Program shall be made without regard to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995 (44 U.S.C. Chapter 35).  The rule was determined to be not significant for purposes of Executive Order 12866, and therefore was not reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget.
Taking into account the Dairy Forward Pricing Program, the monthly payroll report of each participating handler must contain detailed accounting that distinguishes total rates used in making payment and volumes for milk under forward contract.  To make this distinction, the headings on the second and third columns were changed.  The second column has “F.C. (Y or N)” has been added to the Handler’s Report of Producer Payroll.  The report is included in the recordkeeping requirements for OMB No. 0581-0032.  For each entry on the report, the handler is to indicate a Y for milk that is priced according to a forward contract or N for milk that is not priced according to a forward contract.  For each producer that has a portion of the milk priced under a forward contract there will at least two entries, one for the milk priced under a forward contract and another for the milk not priced under a forward contract.  If there is more than one contract for a producer, the handler would have the option of itemizing information for each contract or including all of the data for the contract milk in one entry.  This revision will not affect the currently approved burden hours and responses for this collection. 
